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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL
TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER

MINUTES OF OCTOBER 18, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Pierre Stevens, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Shirley Jackson, Charles Sawchenko

Associate Members Present:  Sally Allshouse, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Rita Marocco, William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Howard Isenberg, Cathy McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Doyle Dobbins

Interested Parties:  Chris DiSanto, John Flaherty, Eliza Hirst, Carlyle Hooff, Michael Kelleher, Mike Kriner, Danielle Lewis, Shay Lipshitz, Jay Lynch, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Jennifer Reid, Shawn Walsh, David Williams

	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes
Chairman’s Report

Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

· Chairman Lafferty commented on Susan Watson Robinson’s decision to step down as director of the Delaware Psychiatric Center and the return of former hospital director Michael Talmo. 
· Chairman Lafferty apologized for having cancelled the September meeting and shared the factors influencing his decision regarding same.
· Chairman Lafferty indicated his interest in discussing the CMS report during the Council meeting and the need for a motion to officially add the report to the agenda.  He explained David Williams, Esq.’s presence and accompanying role.
David Williams reviewed the parameters for discussing the CMS report in today’s public session. Mr. Williams commented on the Attorney General’s opinion regarding public comment during open sessions and its relevancy to today’s meeting.  Chairman Lafferty noted that in light of the recent events and the public’s interest it is prudent to have public comment as an agenda item. 
Chairman Lafferty clarified that the CMS report received to date is a preliminary report and that an additional report requiring corrective action will be issued to the department.  Chairman Lafferty requested that the report be examined for potential systems issues and recommendations be made for the Task Force for improvements at DPC.  Chairman Lafferty provided Council the opportunity to comment on the report.  Comments regarding the PM 46 process, patient safety and physical plant, and the need for better collaboration between divisions for dually diagnosed individuals were shared. 
A question was posed as to whether the Task Force will address the types of community-based services required to keep patients out of the hospital.  Concerns were expressed that the hospital funding not be at the expense of community services.  The importance of funding following the person into the community  was noted.  Pat Maichle updated Council on the development of protocols for the Money Follows the Person program.     
The dissemination of information to meeting participants was discussed.  Attempts will be made to ensure Council is receiving information issued by the federal government, within the confines of federal regulations.  

Gary Wirt informed members of the joint subcommittee  meetings being held October 29.  It was noted that minutes of task force and work group meetings, as well as other task force materials, will be available on the web. 
Lisa Pertzoff reported that the Budget Committee has not met due to schedule conflicts.   Ms. Pertzoff expressed her desire to step down as chair of the Budget Committee and her willingness to continue to serve on the committee in another capacity.  Members interested in the role of committee chair were invited to contact George Meldrum.  Chairman Lafferty extended his appreciation to Ms. Pertzoff for her continual work on the committee.
Council was updated on the status of the preparation for the Governor’s budget hearings.

Gary Wirt reported that the advisory committee met on September 16.  Ken Creasey conducted a comprehensive presentation of the PM 46 system as it is currently structured.  Mr. Wirt shared the committee’s recommendation that independent oversight of the process be established. Chairman Lafferty stated that he concurred with the committee’s recommendation and would be open to a motion regarding same.  Discussion followed.   Mr. Wirt strongly recommended that Mr. Creasey give the PM 46 presentation to Council.
Vice-Chairman Meldrum conveyed Mike Kriner’s interest in associate membership.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum invited Mr. Kriner to attend the December Council meeting and share his interest in becoming an associate member of  Council.
Carol Harman reported that no formal committee meeting was held in September.  The next Children’s Committee meeting will be held October 25 at the CMH office in Dover. 
She reported that effective November 1 Dover Behavioral Health Systems will open a day treatment program and DBHS will begin accepting adolescents.  Aimee McFarlan provided an overview of the services to be offered.   
Council was updated  on issues being examined by the transition committee.   Dr. Brazen commented on the complexities of children navigating the CCADP eligibility system upon turning 19.   
Janet Ray spoke about the October 12th professional development conference sponsored by the Delaware Association for Health, Physical Education, Recreation and Dance.  Council was updated on the status of the DOE contract with Delaware Guidance Services to provide counseling services to middle school students in Kent and Sussex counties.
Andrea Guest updated Council on the progress of the supported employment program. The number of individuals actively involved in the program and the number of those placed in competitive employment were shared.

Council was informed that the division has hired Thelma Hinds as the new employment coordinator.  
Ms. Guest reported that VR is exploring the possibility of  offering the supported employment opportunity to DPC  patients currently engaged in work activity on campus and discharged patients. 
Michael Kelleher reported that the division was recently awarded a COSIG grant from SAMHSA.   The grant will enable the division to improve service delivery to clients with co-occurring substance abuse and mental disorders. 
Mr. Kelleher announced that the campus will become a smoke-free environment in November. 

Bruce Lorenz initiated discussion of the division’s proposed changes in regulations for licensure standards.  Council was encouraged to access the proposed regulations at:  http://regulations.delaware.gov/services/register.shtml. 
Concerns were expressed regarding the proposed changes in  workforce qualifications, workforce development requirements, methadone regulations, the removal of waiver requests, and the academic requirements established for certain positions.  Providers’ involvement in the development of the proposed regulations was mentioned.   The proposed regulations impact on service providers was briefly addressed.    Discussion followed.
A request was made that the substance abuse licensing regulations be placed on next month’s agenda to keep Council abreast of the status of the proposed regulations.

John Flaherty commented on the practice of monitoring the license plate numbers of  individuals entering campus outside regular work hours and questioned if DPC had followed the proper state regulations with the Division of Motor Vehicles.   
Rita Marocco questioned Dave Williams regarding the retention of his services.  Chairman Lafferty clarified the reasons for his requesting an attorney’s presence at the meeting and the circumstances resulting in the retention of  outside counsel.   
There being no further business, Andrea Guest motioned to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 a.m.  Motion seconded by Bob Marceluk.  So moved.
	ACTION

Carol Harman motioned to approve the August minutes as presented.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
Gary Wirt introduced a motion to modify the agenda with the addition of the CMS report under the Chairman’s Report.  Jack Akester seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

Chairman Lafferty indicated that he will invite Rita Landgraf to the November Council meeting to address the scope of the task force’s examinations. 
Michael Kelleher will look into having a PM 46 presentation at the November Council meeting.

Gary Wirt motioned that Council recommend to the department and the division that they implement a process of  independent community oversight in all cases of patient abuse and neglect.  Paula Voshell seconded.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.   
Gary Wirt motioned that the Advisory Council unanimously conveys their serious concern over the proposed licensure regulations and recommends the delay in their implementation to allow for additional comment.  The division should seek and consider additional input from providers and others affected by the proposal.  Paul Voshell seconded.  
Michael Kelleher will look into having Council briefed on the proposed regulations.
Mr. Flaherty’s concern will be addressed and the outcome of the findings shared at the next Council meeting.  



The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, November 15, 2007 at the Grass Dale Conference Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
